
IRRIGATION	RATEPAYERS	GROUP	(“IRG”)	

INFORMATION	REQUEST	NO.	1	TO	FORTISBC	INC.	

FORTISBC	INC.	2017	COST	OF	SERVICE	ANALYSIS	and	RATE	DESIGN	APPLICATION	

Rate	Design	Application	–	Frequency	and	Purpose	

1.0 Reference:	Exhibit	B-1,	PDF	14,	Section	1.3.3	-	Background	and	Regulatory	History	of	
FBC	Rate	Design	

Preamble:	 FBC’s	most	recent	Rate	Design	Application	(RDA)	was	filed	in	2009.	

1.1	 Does	FBC	expect	 that	 the	eight-year	 interval	between	 its	most	 recent	RDA	and	
the	current	RDA	is	a	reasonable	estimate	of	the	time	interval	until	the	filing	of	its	next	
RDA?		Please	explain.	 	

1.2	 What	 is	 the	shortest	 interval	FBC	would	expect	until	 the	 filing	of	 its	next	RDA?		
What	type	of	changes	would	be	most	likely	to	abbreviate	the	interval	period	to	less	than	
eight	years?	

1.3	 What	 is	 the	 longest	 interval	 FBC	would	 expect	 until	 the	 filing	 of	 its	 next	 RDA?		
What	 circumstances	would	be	most	 likely	 to	 extend	 the	 interval	 period	 to	more	 than	
eight	years?		

Time	of	Use	(TOU)	Rates	

2.0	 Reference:	 Exhibit	B-1,	Section	1.8	–	Optional	Time	of	Use	Rates,	PDF	17,	lines	7	to	
13.	

Preamble:		 FBC	 states:	 “In	 addition,	 TOU	 rates	 have	 only	 become	 practical	 to	
implement	 on	 a	 wide	 scale	 since	 the	 completion	 of	 the	 Advanced	 Metering	
Infrastructure	(AMI)	project.”	

2.1	 Please	 confirm	 that	 since	 the	 completion	 of	 FBC’s	 Advanced	 Metering	
Infrastructure	 (AMI)	 project	 TOU	 rates	 have	become	 (i)	more	practical	 (ii)	 quicker	 (iii)	
easier	and	(iv)	cheaper	to	implement	on	a	wide	scale.		Please	explain.			

2.2	 Please	 summarize	 the	 rationale	 behind	 the	 TOU	 time	 periods	 and	 pricing	
currently	 offered	 by	 FBC,	with	 the	 adjustments	 proposed	 by	 FBC	 in	 this	 RDA.	 	 Is	 FBC	
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aware	of	 any	 reasonable	basis	 to	 apply	 any	different	 rationale	 in	 respect	 of	 Irrigation	
TOU	rates?	

	
	
Proposal	to	Provide	Seasonal	Time	of	Use	(TOU)	Rates	for	Irrigation	Customers	
	
3.0	 Reference:		 Exhibit	B-1,	Appendix	K	-	Letter	from	Keremeos	Irrigation	District,	PDF	

711	
	

Preamble:		 The	Application	 includes	a	 letter	 from	Keremeos	 Irrigation	District	 (KID)	
requesting	 FBC	 to	 consider	 implementation	 of	 an	 optional	 seasonal	 TOU	 rate	 for	
Irrigation	customers	during	the	five	winter	months.	

	
3.1	 Please	 confirm	 that	 FBC’s	 Irrigation	 customers	 generally	 have	 large	 power	
demands	during	the	irrigation	season	(April	1	to	October	31)	and	a	much	lower	demand	
during	 the	winter	months	 (November	 1	 to	March	 31)	when	 the	 irrigation	 season	 has	
ended	and	the	pumping	systems	may	be	idle	or	provide	water	mainly	for	domestic	use	
by	Irrigation	customers.	
	 	 	
3.2	 Please	 confirm	 that	 RS	 60	 (i.e.	 the	 default	 Irrigation	 flat	 rate)	 is	 available	 to	
Irrigation	customers	for	only	seven	months	per	year	from	April	1	to	October	31.	
	
3.3	 Please	confirm	 that	 the	only	optional	TOU	 rate	 currently	available	 to	 Irrigation	
customers	 is	RS	61,	which	is	available	only	to	customers	choosing	to	take	that	rate	for	
year-round	service,	thereby	requiring	them	to	forgo	use	of	RS	60	Irrigation	rates	during	
the	 seven-month	 irrigation	 season.	 	 Please	 also	 confirm	 that	 RS	 61	 is	 not	 currently	
available	to	Irrigation	customers	as	a	seasonal	rate	for	the	five	winter	months	only.	
	
3.4	 Please	confirm	 that	during	 the	 five	winter	months	of	 the	non-irrigation	 season	
from	November	1	to	March	31,	FBC	typically	experiences	peak	load	requirements	during	
the	daytime	and	particularly	in	the	months	of	December	and	January.	
	
3.5 	 To	 meet	 peak	 load	 requirements	 in	 the	 months	 of	 November	 through	March	
does	FBC	typically	need	to	purchase	power	from	external	suppliers	(i.e.	other	than	FBC)?		
Please	 identify	 the	 top	 five	suppliers	of	power	purchased	by	FBC	to	meet	winter	peak	
load	requirements.		
	
3.6	 Please	 confirm	 that	 as	 a	 general	 proposition	 power	 purchased	 from	 external	
suppliers	to	meet	FBC’s	peak	load	needs	is	subject	to	substantial	price	premiums	relative	
to	power	needed	for	FBC’s	off-peak	load.			
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3.7	 Please	provide	for	each	of	the	five	winter	months	in	the	past	three	non-irrigation	
seasons	 (November	 1	 to	 March	 31)	 the	 minimum,	 maximum	 and	 monthly	 average	
premiums	for	peak	load	vs.	off-peak	load	power	purchases.	
	
3.8	 Does	FortisBC	acknowledge	that	if	Irrigation	customers	had	the	option	to	utilize	a	
winter	 seasonal	 TOU	 rate	 structure,	 they	 would	 have	 a	 financial	 incentive	 to	 avoid	
pumping	water	 to	 their	 reservoirs	during	 the	daytime	peak	 load	periods	 in	 the	winter	
months?		Please	explain.	
	
3.9		 If	 Irrigation	customers	reduced	their	power	demands	during	peak	load	hours	 in	
winter	months	 by	 shifting	water	 pumping	 to	 off-peak	 hours,	 as	 a	 general	 proposition	
would	their	shift	in	usage	enable	FBC	to	reduce	its	peak	load	costs	of	power	purchases?		
Please	explain.	
	
3.10	 If	all	Irrigation	customers	shifted	all	water	pumping	in	winter	months	from	peak	
load	hours	to	off-peak	load	hours,	what	total	savings	in	power	purchase	costs	does	FBC	
anticipate	could	be	achieved	over	the	course	of	a	five-month	non-irrigation	season?		
	
3.11	 To	 the	 extent	 that	 a	 shift	 in	 Irrigation	 winter	 water	 pumping	 from	 peak	 load	
hours	to	off-peak	 load	hours	resulted	 in	a	net	savings	of	power	purchase	costs,	would	
FortisBC	expect	that	usage	shift	to	result	 in	(i)	a	more	favorable	Revenue	to	Cost	ratio	
for	 the	 Irrigation	 class	 or	 (ii)	 a	 rate-reduction	 benefit	 to	 all	 other	 customer	 classes?		
Please	explain.		
	

	
Proposal	to	Implement	Irrigation	TOU	Rates	in	Winter	Months	
	
4.0	 Reference:		 Exhibit	B-1,	Section	6.2.6.3	-	Additional	Irrigation	Changes,	PDF	94	and	

Appendix	K	-	Letter	from	Keremeos	Irrigation	District,	PDF	711		
	

Preamble:	 Keremeos	 Irrigation	 District	 requested	 that	 FortisBC	 incorporate	 the	
option	to	allow	Irrigation	Customers	to	utilize	"time	of	use"	power	rate	structure	during	
the	non-irrigation	season.			

	
4.1	 If	 FBC	 accepted	 KID’s	 request	 to	 provide	 optional	 TOU	 rates	 to	 Irrigation	
customers	in	the	five	winter	months,	would	it	be	practical	to	provide	such	seasonal	TOU	
rates	commencing	November	1,	2018?		If	not,	please	explain	the	practical	impediments	
to	implementation	by	that	date.		If	implementation	would	not	be	practical	by	November	
1,	 2018,	 what	 later	 date	 does	 FortisBC	 expect	 would	 be	 practical	 to	 achieve	
implementation?		
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4.2	 Please	 confirm	 that	 because	 FBC	 already	 offers	 year-round	 TOU	 rates	 to	
Irrigation	and	to	other	customer	classes	the	costs	of	implementing	a	seasonal	TOU	rate	
for	Irrigation	likely	would	be	minimal.	 	 If	not,	please	explain	why	introduction	of	these	
particular	TOU	rates	may	result	in	any	significant	incremental	costs.	
	
4.3	 FBC	has	stated	that	Irrigation	customers	“…have	the	ability	to	shift	their	loads	in	
the	 non-irrigation	 season,	 and	 that	 the	 change	 would	 have	 a	 minor	 impact	 on	other	
customers.”	 	 (Application,	 PDF	 94,	 lines	 15	 -	 16.)	 	 Please	 describe	 the	 nature	 and	
magnitude	 of	 that	 “minor	 impact”	 and	 indicate	whether	 it	 is	 a	 positive	 (e.g.	 reduced	
costs	or	rates)	or	negative	(e.g.	increased	costs	or	rates)	impact.	

	
4.4	 FBC	has	stated	 it	 is	“not	proposing	the	change	at	this	time”.	 (Application,	PDF	
94,	line	17)			Is	FBC’s	choice	not	to	propose	KID’s	suggested	seasonal	optional	TOU	rates	
at	this	time	due	primarily	to	the	expected	“minor	impact”,	or	is	there	a	different	primary	
reason	or	a	combination	of	reasons?		
	
4.5	 Please	 confirm	 that	most	 or	 all	 Irrigation	 customers	 have	 smart	meters.	 	Does	
the	 data	 available	 to	 FBC	 through	 smart	 meters	 provide	 the	 necessary	 insight	 to	
evaluate	 a	 winter	 seasonal	 optional	 TOU	 rate	 for	 Irrigation?	 	 If	 not,	 what	 other	 data	
would	be	required?	
	
4.6	 Prior	to	implementing	the	current	TOU	rates	did	FBC	analyze	the	potential	cost	
savings	 that	 could	 be	 achieved	 by	 reduced	 power	 purchase	 costs	 as	 a	 result	 of	
customers	shifting	usage	 from	peak	 load	hours	 to	off-peak	hours?	 	 If	 so,	wouldn’t	 the	
same	or	similar	analysis	apply	to	the	optional	seasonal	TOU	rates	proposed	by	KID?		
	
4.7	 Does	FBC	agree	that	KID’s	TOU	rate	proposal	appears	consistent	with	the	general	
TOU	 rationale	 of	 prompting	 behavioural	 changes	 that	 will	 provide	 cost	 benefits	
sufficient	to	prevent	cost	shifting	to	non-participating	customers?	Please	explain.		
	
	

Investigation	and	Implementation	of	KID’s	TOU	Rate	Proposal		
	
5.0	 Reference:		 Exhibit	B-1,	Section	6.2.6.3	-	Additional	Irrigation	Changes,	PDF	94	and	

Appendix	K	-	Letter	from	Keremeos	Irrigation	District,	PDF	711		
	

Preamble:	 	“FBC	 believes	 further	 investigation	 into	 technical	 and	 customer	
information	 systems	 issues	 is	 required	 before	 recommending	 this	 change,	 and	 these	
issues	may	 require	 significant	 time	 and	 expense	 to	 overcome.	 It	 is	 also	 possible	 that	
implementation	issues	may	only	have	solutions	that	are	cost	prohibitive.	FBC	proposes	
to	further	investigate	the	implementation	of	an	off-	season	TOU	Irrigation	and	Drainage	
rate	and	to	report	back	to	the	Commission.”	(Application,	PDF	94,	lines	27	–	31)	 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5.1	 Please	 describe	 more	 specifically	 the	 technical	 and	 customer	 information	
systems	 issues	 of	 concern	 to	 FBC	 and	 discuss	 how	 they	 may	 differ	 from	 the	 issues	
previously	considered	by	FBC	in	connection	with	current	TOU	rates.	
	
5.2	 For	 each	 issue	 that	 may	 require	 significant	 time	 to	 overcome,	 please	 provide	
FBC’s	estimate	of	 the	required	time	and	an	explanation	of	why	the	 issue	could	not	be	
addressed	in	less	time.	
	
5.3	 For	each	issue	that	may	require	significant	expense	to	overcome,	please	provide	
FBC’s	estimate	of	the	required	expense	and	an	explanation	of	why	the	issue	could	not	
be	addressed	at	lower	expense.	

	
5.4		 	Are	 the	 noted	 “technical	 and	 customer	 information	 systems	 issues”	 different	
from	the	“implementation	 issues”?	 If	so,	please	describe	the	nature	and	magnitude	of	
the	implementation	issues	and	discuss	how	they	may	differ	from	implementation	issues	
previously	considered	by	FBC	in	connection	with	current	TOU	rates.	
	
5.5	 Please	describe	all	of	the	contemplated	steps	that	FBC	expects	will	be	necessary	
to	adequately	investigate	the	technical	and	customer	information	systems	issues,	and	if	
different,	the	implementation	issues.	
	
5.6	 To	 enable	 the	 Commission	 to	 quantify	 how	 possible	 it	 is	 that	 implementation	
issues	may	only	have	solutions	that	are	cost	prohibitive,	please	provide	FBC’s	estimate	
of	 the	 probability	 of	 each	 implementation	 issue	 only	 having	 a	 solution(s)	 that	 is	 cost	
prohibitive.	 	 For	 each	 implementation	 issue,	 please	provide	 the	 amount	 at	which	 FBC	
would	consider	the	costs	prohibitive.		
	
5.7	 For	 each	 potential	 implementation	 issue	 that	 “…	may	 only	 have	 solutions	that	
are	 cost	 prohibitive”	 please	 explain	 why	 less	 costly	 solutions	 might	 not	 be	 found	 or	
developed.		
	
5.8	 If	FBC	deals	with	KID’s	request	in	the	manner	it	proposes	in	the	Application,	what	
is	 the	 expected	 timeline	 required	 to	 further	 investigate	 the	 implementation	 of	 an	
optional	off-season	TOU	Irrigation	and	Drainage	rate?			
	
5.9	 Does	 FBC	 intend	 to	 discuss	 the	 findings	 of	 its	 investigations	 with	 Irrigation	
customers	prior	to	reporting	to	the	Commission?		If	not,	please	explain.	
	
5.10	 After	completing	its	investigations	how	much	additional	time	would	FBC	require	
before	reporting	its	findings	to	the	Commission?			
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5.11	 If	 FBC’s	 findings	 supported	 implementation	 of	 an	 optional	 off-season	 TOU	
Irrigation	and	Drainage	 rate,	what	process	does	 FBC	envision	 for	 approval	of	 the	new	
rate?		For	example,	would	FBC	expect	to	file	a	revised	RDA	or	a	stand-alone	Application	
or	some	other	process?	

	
	 	
	
	 	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	 	
	




